

# THE EAST ASIAN JOURNAL OF CLASSICAL STUDIES Volume 1, 2022: Article

# Francis Xavier and Latin Education in Asia<sup>1</sup>

Taida Ichiro. **Toyo University** 

#### **Abstract**

Francis Xavier was a Jesuit missionary. He left Europe for Asia to propagate Christianity. The extant letters of Xavier describe his missionary work, which was conducted mainly in India, Southeast Asia, and Japan. He often talks about the establishment of schools and Latin education, especially in Goa and Malacca. After visiting these two places, he finally arrives in Japan in 1549. However, in his letters he does not refer to the establishment or possibility of Latin education in Japan. It was not until Alessandro Valignano came to Japan in 1579 that systematic Latin education started.

The purpose of this paper is to discuss why Xavier promoted Latin education in Goa and Malacca, but not in Japan, and why Xavier could not do so in Japan while Valignano actually could. In consideration of these matters, let us introduce the local situations and Latin education in Goa and Malacca, then compare the two cities with Japan. Moreover, we will compare Japanese society in Xavier's time with that of Valignano's.

Keywords: Francis Xavier, Society of Jesus, Latin, Alessandro Valignano, Japan

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The paper is a dramatically revised English version of my paper which was written in Japanese. The former Japanese version was published as "フランシスコ・ザビエルが携わったアジアにおける語学教育 [Francisco Xavier and Language Education in Asia]." 観光学研究 [Journal of Tourism Studies], vol. 18, 2019, pp. 117-25.

#### Introduction

Francis Xavier was a Jesuit missionary and he left Europe for Asia to propagate Christianity. The existent letters of Xavier describe his missionary work mainly in India, Southeast Asia, and Japan. He often talks about the establishment of schools and Latin education, especially in Goa and Malacca. Latin was the official language of the Christian church. After visiting both Goa and Malacca, he finally arrived in Japan in 1549. However, he does not refer to the establishment or possibility of Latin education in Japan. It was not until Alessandro Valignano came to Japan in 1579 that systematic Latin education started.

Why did Francis Xavier promote Latin education in Goa and Malacca, but not in Japan? Xavier does not refer to the reasons in his letters, and thus, we have no choice but to speculate about them. Moreover, why could Xavier not conduct Latin education in Japan while Valignano was able to do so? Giving consideration to these matters, let us introduce the local situations and Latin education in Goa and Malacca, then compare the two cities with Japan. We will also compare Japanese society in Xavier's time with that of Valignano's time.

#### Goa

Goa, in India, had been a colony of Portugal since 1510, though absolute control over the conquered land was not clearly established until 1543 (Matsukawa 229). In the 1540s, the Portuguese colonial government changed its policy, and forced the local people to convert to Christianity following the missionaries' proposals. As a consequence, many Hindu temples were destroyed there (Matsukawa 231).

A large number of Western missionaries went to Goa. The Franciscans were the first to arrive in Goa in 1517, and they were followed by the Dominicans, Augustinians, and then the Jesuits (Matsukawa 229). The Franciscans began missionary education in Goa and had already established eleven friaries, three colleges, and eighty residences by 1542. The College of Reis Magos, on the peninsula of Bardez, just north of Goa, became the center of Franciscan activity in the latter half of the century. Within this territory there lived an estimated seven thousand Christians (Lach 262).

Latin education had already started. The confraternity of the Holy Faith was established under the guidance of Miguel Vaz, the Vicar General of Goa, and Fr. Diogo de Borba, an erudite theologian and cathedral preacher,<sup>2</sup> on 24 April 1541. Its purpose was to propagate the Catholic faith and to educate the young converts. It was also decided to establish a seminary for the indigenous boys, where they would be instructed in reading, writing, Portuguese and Latin grammar, Christian doctrine, and moral theology (Abreu 9; Xavier, P. D. 208; Fernando 2). This was planned as a seminary to train future priests to work in India and elsewhere (Fernando 2).

The seminary of Holy Faith became St. Paul's College under the Jesuits (Xavier, P. D. 209). Before the establishment of the college, Francis Xavier arrived in Goa on 6 May 1542. He reported on the students who had already learned Latin in his letter dated 20 September 1542: "There are already more than sixty native boys who are in the care of a Padre Reverendo. They will live in the college this summer. Among these, many, almost all, can read and recite the Office; and many of them can already write. They are already so advanced that they can be taught Latin" (Schurhammer, II 275; Schurhammer & Wicki, I 135-6; Kono 94-5).

78

 $<sup>^{2}\,\</sup>mathrm{For}$  Miguel Vaz and Diogo de Borba, see Xavier, P. D. 130.

From the beginning of their enterprise, the nerve center of the Jesuit mission was St. Paul's College in Goa (Lach 263). Francis Xavier reported on the foundation of the college in his letter dated 20 September 1542:

"The Lord Governor is giving all his assistance to bring the college into existence. It seems to His Lordship that the erection of this house, so necessary in these parts, is of such a great service to God that, because of his support, it will be enlarged and in a short time completed. The church which they are building within the college is very beautiful. The foundations have been completed and the walls are already up. They are now putting a roof on it. This summer Mass will be said in it. The church is almost twice as large as the church of the Collège de Sorbonne. The house already has revenues with which more than a hundred students can be maintained. Each day it becomes better endowed since it appears to all to be an excellent work" (Schurhammer, II 274; Schurhammer & Wicki, I 132; Kono 91).

In 1543 the building was completed and became St. Paul's College under the Jesuits (Abreu 10). In the same year, the Jesuits started teaching, and in 1545 they took on full responsibility for the college. An elementary school was also established near the college where students learned reading, writing, mathematics, and Christian doctrine (Fernando 2). The college had more than fifty rooms and two college dormitories; one was meant for about 30 Portuguese boys and the other for about 70 Indian boys. In 1545 the number of students increased to 60 and their age ranged from 7 to 21; in 1552 there were about 300 students, 450 in 1556, and 700 in 1564 (Xavier, P. D. 209-10). The student body was a very cosmopolitan one, made up of adolescent youths: Hindu, Sinhalese, Moluccan, Chinese, Japanese, Kaffir, and Ethiopian (Lach 263).

In the college the Jesuits taught everything from elementary Latin to advanced theology (Lach 263). The boys who knew how to read and write were admitted to the gymnasium where humanistic studies were conducted; three classes of grammar, one class of humanities with an emphasis on poetry and the main works of Cicero, Virgil, Ovid and Sedulius, and one class of rhetoric. St. Paul's College was indeed a university; and its curriculum was based on that of Sorbonne University (Xavier, P. D. 211). Francis Xavier reported in his letter dated 15 January 1544:

"Last year I wrote to you about a college that is being built in the city of Goa. There are already many students in it, who speak different languages and were all born of pagan parents. Among those in the college, where many buildings have already been erected, are many who are learning Latin, and others who are learning how to read and write" (Schurhammer, II 408; Schurhammer & Wicki, I 169; Kono 115).

The teachers at the college were mainly drawn from among the clerics (Xavier, P. D. 212). In 1544 Fr. Paulo Camerto S. J. joined the college and taught Latin grammar to the boys, while in 1545 Fr. Nicolas Lancillotto, a colleague of Francis Xavier, became the rector of the college (Abreu 10; Xavier, P. D. 212). Lancillotto was often referred to as a Latin teacher in Xavier's letters. For example, a letter dated 16 December 1545 said: "And Father Nicolao Lanciloto should remain in the College of St. Paul to teach grammar since he was sent from Portugal for this purpose" (Schurhammer, III 48; Schurhammer & Wicki, I 309; Kono 228). Xavier asked Ignatius of Loyola to send Latin teachers: "I am telling you

Kono 235.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> For Lancillotto, see also Xavier's letter dated 10 May 1546: "Before I left Malacca, I heard that three of our Society had arrived at Goa, who wrote to me, and had my letters from Rome sent to me with theirs. [...] As one of these three (i.e. Lancillotto) had come to be a master of grammar in the College of Santa Fé, and the other two to be employed wherever it seemed to me that they could be of the most use to religion." Cf. Coleridge, I 379; Schurhammer & Wicki, I 327-8;

this so that you send one to dedicate himself here only to the teaching of Latin. He will have an abundance to do. [...] The Lord Governor hopes that three clerics and a teacher of Latin will come from Rome" (Schurhammer, II 275; Schurhammer & Wicki, I 136; Kono 95).

#### Malacca

Before Xavier landed for the first time at Malacca in 1545 (Teixeira 98), the Portuguese *The State of India* had already controlled the port-city of Malacca since its conquest by Afonso de Albuquerque in 1511 (Loureiro 78). Albuquerque had built a church and began working on the growth of Christianity. He favored all those who desired to be baptized and enter the bosom of the Church (Teixeira 85).

Moreover, from the time of the conquest of Malacca, the Crown supported the building of a Christian community for the administrators, soldiers, and merchants stationed there (Lach 286). So, when Xavier came to this city, he found that Christianity was already accepted, and he was very much welcomed by the people who lived there (Teixeira 98). Fr. Paulo Gomes said, "I saw with my own eyes Fr. Xavier landing at Malacca for the first time. The inhabitants ran to the port to receive him. They were all shouting with joy: Holy Father is coming" (Teixeira 326).

During his stay, Xavier initiated the opening of a Christian school. Due to this very early establishment of a school with a modern mindset, the name, *sekolah*, in the Malay language was borrowed from the Portuguese word, *eskola*, which means "school" (Ozay 38). The Jesuits also taught Latin in Malacca. Here is Francis Xavier's letter dated 2 April 1548:

"I am sending two of my companions there to Mallaca, one of them to preach to the Portuguese and to their wives and slaves, and to teach and instruct each day as I did when I was there; and the other companion, who is not a priest, to teach the children of the Portuguese, how to read and write and how to recite the Hours of Our Lady, the Seven [Penitential] Psalms, and the Office of the Dead for the souls of their parents. [...] I am, moreover, ordering the one who is to teach the Portuguese children how to read and write also to teach [Latin] grammar in the course of time to those who are suited for it" (Schurhammer, III 420; Schurhammer & Wicki, I 437; Kono 312).

The second person of the "companions" whom Xavier referred to in the beginning of the letter cited above was Roque de Oliveira. Xavier sent him from Goa to Malacca (Teixeira 355-6). Olivera opened a school for the teaching of Portuguese and Latin by Jesuit missionaries, and within a few days there were 180 pupils. Its original pupils must have been the children of Portuguese, Catholic Eurasians, and Catholic converts (Winstedt 45; Coleridge, II 43). This college was a regional training center for students from the Indonesian islands, Japan, and China (Kalapura 98). Xavier referred to the Latin education done by Oliveira in his letter dated 22 June 1549. Oliveira was active in the school, where he was teaching a large number of boys, some how to read and write, and others Latin, using catechisms and prayer books as their texts (Schurhammer, IV 18; Schurhammer & Wicki, II 132; Kono 440). Additionally, Xavier asked the Fathers in Goa to send a person to Malacca who had the highest educational qualifications to teach boys how to read and write, and who would take the place of Oliveira who was to go to Goa (Coleridge, II 191-2; Schurhammer & Wicki, II 133-4; Kono 441-2).

## Why did Xavier not start Latin education in Japan?

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> For the school in Malacca, see also Teixeira 98-9.

As we have seen, Francis Xavier promoted Latin education in Goa and Malacca. However, there is no evidence to suggest that he worked on Latin education in Japan. We should be reminded that the environment surrounding Xavier's missionary work in Goa and Malacca was quite different from that of Japan. These two cities were already part of Portuguese territory, and Christianity had already arrived there before Xavier came. Xavier was welcomed by the local people. It is almost certain that there was not a huge objection towards his plan to teach Latin in schools, and it must have been easy to obtain land to build a school and to gather local children or Portuguese students for the school.

In contrast, when Xavier came to Japan, few Westerners were living there. In addition, Christianity as well as Western culture were not rooted in Japan. It is well known that Xavier was the first Westerner to introduce Christianity to Japan. However, he was not always welcomed by the local people. After he landed in Kagoshima in August 1549, he started his missionary work. Some of the members of his audiences ridiculed his poor pronunciation and unusual gestures, and some of them also said he was crazy (Schurhammer, IV 109). In Yamaguchi, he preached Christianity on the streets and in the homes of the nobility who showed an interest in the new teaching, but few of them converted (Schurhammer, IV 443). Xavier and his companions went to Miyako, the capital of Japan at the time. On their way, they were subjected to the constant dangers of the land and sea because of wars and pirates. They experienced many hardships due to the intensely cold conditions as they made their trip in the midst of winter (Schurhammer, IV 443-4).

In addition, Xavier did his missionary work under the oppression of Buddhists. In Kagoshima, the Buddhist monks insisted that if the duke (Takahisa Shimazu) permitted his vassals to accept the new religion, he would lose his lands. Consequently, the duke finally yielded to the demands of the bonzes. Conversions to Christianity were forbidden and the death penalty was threatened to be put in place for any further conversions to the new religion (Schurhammer, IV 124-5, 443; Schurhammer & Wicki, II 259; Kono 526). Xavier said the bonzes were angry because many local people had converted to Christianity (Schurhammer & Wicki, II 264; Kono 530) and they hated Xavier for uncovering their deceitful teachings (Schurhammer & Wicki, II 267; Kono 534).

In such a desperate situation, Xavier even appeared to have had a plan to establish a language school in Japan also,<sup>5</sup> as he built several schools in Goa and Malacca. Actually, he built a house of the Society in Yamaguchi in 1552 (Schurhammer, IV 553; Schurhammer & Wicki, II 371; Kono 626-7), which he probably planned to organize like a school. Xavier often wrote about his intention to allow the persons in the house to study Japanese language and religion, and to train the interpreters to help the higher-ranking priests who came from Europe.<sup>6</sup> Üçerler points out that Xavier's purpose seemed to be training the missionaries to preach in Japanese and engage in disputation with local Buddhists (15). However, Xavier did not write in his letters that the students had to study Latin, and the intention of this house was not to teach Latin to the local students.

# Valignano and Latin education in Japan

After Xavier left Japan in 1551, the missionaries who came after him in the 1550s and 1560s continued to acknowledge the importance of education, and, at first, they provided primary level education for the sons and daughters of local Christians in Japan, besides teaching the basics of reading and writing. They also gave catechetical and musical instruction to the children (Üçerler 16).

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> See Üçerler 15-16 who says that Xavier's dream was to establish a university-level college in the capital, Miyako (Kyoto).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Xavier wrote that the school in Yamaguchi would be useful to train interpreters who would help outstanding missionaries from Europe. Cf. Schurhammer, IV 440, 546; Schurhammer & Wicki, II 275, 290, 298, 346, 371; Kono 542, 553, 558-9, 608, 626.

Moreover, Latin was also taught. Japanese students were required to memorize some of the important Latin prayers by rote: e.g. *Ave Maria*, *Miserere Mei Deus*, and *Salve Regina* (Taida 567; *Cartas* 77; Murakami & Yanagiya 235-6; Matsuda, III-1 350). It was perhaps by 1564 that they produced a grammar primer in Japanese that explained Latin verb conjugations and syntax, along with a vocabulary list providing the Portuguese and Japanese meanings of Latin terms (Taida 567; *Cartas* 147; Murakami & Yanagiya 389; Matsuda, III-2 208-9).

Latin education in Japan started to be gradually promoted, and it was systematically developed by Alessandro Valignano who, thirty years after Xavier, came to Japan as the *Padre Visitador*, the highest-ranking priest in Asia. Let us look at the outline of Latin education organized by Valignano. When he arrived at Kuchinotsu, Japan in 1579, he gathered the missionaries to hold a conference (Tsuruta 25). The Jesuits considered how best to develop Japanese priests and educate Japanese people, and it was decided to build schools known as seminario, noviciado, and collegio. A child would start elementary school in the *seminario*, and Latin was taught in the *seminario* as the official language of the Catholic Church. Moreover, a printing press was imported in 1590, with which several kinds of books, including a Latin Grammar Book (1594) and a Latin-Portuguese-Japanese Dictionary (1595), were printed. Valignano also improved the standards of Latin education by employing teachers who were fluent in both Japanese and Latin. Luís Fróis wrote in the annual report of 1596 that, during that year, there were 121 students enrolled in the *seminario* at Arie and three Latin classes were held (78; Matsuda, I-2 170). There, students gave orations in Latin, learned to compose Latin texts, and even performed plays in Latin (Fróis 80-1; Matsuda, I-2 171). Some Japanese Jesuits learned Latin remarkably well (Ide 222-3) and thus became Latin teachers. A number of Latin compositions written by Japanese people during this period still remain, allowing us to evaluate the effectiveness of Jesuit linguistic education.9

Many Latin books were printed, and students used them to learn Latin, <sup>10</sup> as was done in schools in Europe. However, Valignano realized it would be impossible to reproduce humanistic studies as taught in Europe. The young students in the Japanese Jesuit *collegio* came from different cultural and intellectual backgrounds, and thus they had different needs; they consisted of Japanese, Europeans, and Portuguese born in India and Macau. Moreover, they needed to study Japanese as well as Latin and theology, which were also taught in European schools. Therefore, in the Japanese *collegio*, the study of Greek, which was required in European schools<sup>11</sup>, was replaced by the training in Japanese language and classical texts. <sup>12</sup>

The environment in the Japan of Valignano's time was quite different from that of Xavier's time. When Valignano came to Japan in 1579, Christianity was already accepted, especially in the Kyushu region which is a large island located in western Japan. The number of Japanese Christians increased dramatically and reached approximately 100,000 by 1579 and 150,000 by 1581 (Taida 568). At around the time of 1600, there were approximately 400,000 to 500,000 Japanese Christians, while the population of Japan was about twenty million (Volpi 35, 44, 219). Some federal lords chose to protect

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> For the Latin teachers, see Cieslik 27-138.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> For the Japanese teachers of Latin, see Cieslik 119-37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> For the outline of the Latin education organized by Valignano, I depend on Taida 568-79.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> See Taida 577: e.g. Cicero's orations and Virgil's works were printed. The *Compendium Catholicae Veritatis*, which includes texts on astronomy, philosophy, and theology, was edited by Pedro Gómez in Latin and then translated into Japanese. Also, the doctrines which had been decided at the Council of Trent and the *Exercita Spiritualia* of Ignacio López de Loyola, the founder of the Society of Jesus, were printed in Latin.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> For the importance of learning Greek in European schools, see Hughes 271-2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> For the difference between Jesuit schools in Japan and those in Europe, see Üçerler 26.

Christians. In 1580, Harunobu Arima and Nobunaga Oda provided land for the Christian schools to be built upon (Taida 569-70). There were more than thirty-five federal lords who believed in Christianity (Cieslik & Ota 63).

Moreover, we should remember that Valignano regarded Japan as the most important place for missions in Asia. He said that the mission in Japan was the most important and the most highly expectant one, because the people were talented and extremely polite. He believed that even highly educated Westerners who were very knowledgeable would have lived comfortably in Japan (Wicki 310; Takahashi 388-9). Valignano said that he could surely send the Western people of great talent to Japan, and that the people whom the Society of Jesuits sent to Japan should be of greater virtue, prudence, and confidence (Wicki 300, 310-11; Takahashi 370, 389). Moreover, he wrote that Western Jesuits were willing to go to Japan (Wicki 287; Takahashi 338). He emphasized the importance of sending as many Jesuits as possible to Japan, because it was the most important place for the Society of Jesus (Wicki 315; Takahashi 397-8).

In contrast, Valignano was disappointed with the situation in Goa at that time. He spent considerable time in India between 1574 and 1577, 1583 and 1588, and 1595 and 1597. While in India, he visited the missions from Goa to Kochi and promoted the formation of a native Indian clergy (Worcester 815). However, he seriously criticized the Indian people. He said that only a few people should be permitted to enter the Society. They were spoiled and grew up badly in the barren land and the bad climate. They could not become disciplined and had little knowledge of religious perfection. Furthermore, he said that it was common for all these people in India to be of little intellect and to make little progress in learning (Wicki 259; Takahashi 287-8). As for St. Paul's College, he said that there were not enough students and Goa was not an appropriate place for study (Wicki 153; Takahashi 55). There were no schools except for Jesuit schools, and there were no professors or research centers. There was nothing there to motivate people to study (Wicki 257; Takahashi 283-4).

Thus, Valignano's evaluation of Japan was far higher than that of other regions. This highly regarded reputation of Japan enabled him to devote human and financial resources into Japanese missionary works, although the resources of the Jesuits were not infinite, either in manpower or financially. <sup>14</sup> In total, Valignano sent one hundred and forty Jesuit missionaries to Japan, and built more than four hundred churches or chapels (Volpi 359). Also, as we have seen before, he built hospitals and schools (three *collegios*, two *seminarios*, and one *noviciado*) as well as importing a printing press (Volpi 360). In such circumstances and under the direction of Valignano, Latin education was able to proceed in Japan.

#### Conclusion

The environment surrounding Christianity in Japan in Valignano's time was quite different from that of Xavier's time. It was rather similar to Goa and Malacca of Xavier's time; there were many Christians, and Christianity was accepted by the lords and society. The spread of Christianity and the sympathetic political environment made it easier to promote Latin language education. Comparing Xavier's stay in Japan with his stay in Goa and Malacca and Valignano's stay in Japan, it can be said that Xavier faced a very difficult situation and could not afford to start Latin education in Japan.

13 T

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Valignano said it was very hard for Western Jesuits to live among Indian people. Cf. Wicki 287-8; Takahashi 338-40.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> A manpower shortage and a financial shortage were always pressing problems. Valignano often described the lack of funds and manpower. E.g. Wicki 154, 157, 287; Takahashi 56, 60, 338.

It is quite probable that Xavier did consider teaching Latin to Japanese people, as he did in Goa and Malacca. As we have seen, Xavier founded the Jesuit house in Yamaguchi and was willing to organize it as a place to study. This would seem to imply that Xavier did in fact have plans to teach Latin in Japan, although it was impeded due to the local circumstances. Moreover, he evaluated Japanese people highly as follows: "From Japán, from the experience which we have of the land, I would let you know what we have learned about it: First of all, the people with whom we have thus far conversed are the best that we have yet discovered; and it seems to me that, among pagan nations, there will not be another to surpass the Japanese" (Schurhammer, IV 82; Schurhammer & Wicki, II 186; Kono 471). Xavier especially evaluated the intelligence of the Japanese people highly: "A large portion of the people can read and write, which is a great help learning the prayers and the things of God in a short time. [...] They are a people of great good will, very sociable, and eager to know" (Schurhammer, IV 83; Schurhammer & Wicki, II 187; Kono 472). The letters written by Fróis about the Japanese people are also worthy of note: "for in their culture, their manners, and their customs, as our Father Master Francis used to say, they excel the Spaniards so much in many things that it is a shame to mention it" and "Many times I heard Father Master Francis of happy memory say that the faith could be easily introduced into Japan because of the fine intelligence of the people and their good natural qualities" (Schurhammer, IV 558).

As we have seen, Xavier did not refer to the establishment or the possibility of Latin education in Japan in his extant letters. Latin education was not promoted in his time. Due to his high evaluation of Japanese people, it is quite natural to surmise that he wanted to promote Latin education in Japan as he did so in Goa and Malacca. However, the political and social situation in Japan at that time did not allow him to do so. His ideas were spread to the next generation. His records, which praised the Japanese people, were passed on to the Jesuits who later came to Japan. <sup>15</sup> Valignano visited Japan thirty years after Xavier, and he regarded Japan as the most important place for the Jesuit mission in Asia. This led to Valignano finally being able to establish the Latin language educational system in Japan.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> For the reports of Xavier, see Üçerler 15: "In fact, as detailed reports from Japan began to be published in numerous editions and circulated widely in Europe, they provided humanist intellectuals with a new stimulus to Renaissance reflection on the universality of human nature."

## Works Cited<sup>16</sup>

- Abreu, Savio. "Contribution of Jesuits to Higher Education in Goa: Historical Background of Higher Education of the Jesuits." *St Francis Xavier and the Jesuit Missionary Enterprise: Assimilations between Cultures / San Francisco Javier y la empresa misionera jesuita: Asimilaciones entre culturas.* Edited by Carlos Mata Induráin and Ignacio Arellano. Servicio de Publicaciones de la Universidad de Navarra, 2012. 9-21.
- Cartas que os padres e irmãos da Companhia de Iesus escreuerão dos Reynos de Iapão & China aos da mesma Companhia da India, & Europa des do anno de 1549. até o de 1580. Manoel de Lyra, 1598.
- Cieslik, Hubert [H. チースリク]. "セミナリヨの教師たち [Teachers in Seminario]." キリシタン 研究 [Christian Research], vol. 11, 1966, pp. 27-138.
- Cieslik, Hubert [H. チースリク] and Ota, Yoshiko 太田淑子, editors. 日本史小百科《キリシタン》[*Christian, Encyclopedia of Japanese History*]. Tokyodo Shuppan, 1999.
- Coleridge, Henry James. *The Life and Letters of St. Francis Xavier*. 2 vols. Burns and Oates, 1872-6. Fernando, Leonard. "Jesuits and India." *Oxford Handbooks Online*. 2016. (12 Jul. 2022 accessed).
- Fróis, Luís. Lettera annua del Giappone dell'anno M.D. XCVI. scritta dal P. Luigi Frois, al R. P. Claudio Acquaviva Genrale della Compagnia di Giesu, trad. in Italiano dal P. F. Mercati. Francesco Bolserta, 1599.
- Hughes, S. J., Thomas. *Loyola and the Educational System of the Jesuits*. Charles Scribner's Sons, 1892.
- Ide, Katsumi 井出勝美. "キリシタン時代に於ける日本人のキリスト教受容: キリスト教書籍を中心として [The Reception of Christianity in the Christian Period Japan: Focusing on the Christian Publications]." キリシタン研究 [Christian Research], vol 11, 1966, pp. 165-252.
- Kalapura, Jose. "The Legacy of Francis Xavier: Jesuit Education in India, 16th-18th Centuries." *St Francis Xavier and the Jesuit Missionary Enterprise: Assimilations between Cultures / San Francisco Javier y la empresa misionera jesuita: Asimilaciones entre culturas.* Eds. Carlos Mata Induráin and Ignacio Arellano. Servicio de Publicaciones de la Universidad de Navarra, 2012, pp. 91-111.
- Kono, Yoshinori 河野純徳, translator. 聖フランシスコ・ザビエル全書簡 [All the Letters of St. Francisco de Xavier]. Heibonsha, 1985.
- Lach, Donald F. *Asia in the Making of Europe* I: *The Century of Discovery, Book One.* Chicago: U of Chicago P, 1965.
- Loureiro, Rui Manuel. "Historical Notes on the Portuguese Fortress of Malacca (1511-1641)." *Revista de Cultura*, vol. 27, 2008, pp. 78-96.
- Matsuda, Kiichi 松田毅一, translator. 十六・十七世紀イエズス会日本報告集 [*The Reports of the Japanese Jesuit Missionaries in the 16th and 17th Centuries*]. Vols. I-2, III-1, III-2. Tokyo: Dohosha Printing, 1987, 1997, 1998.
- Matsukawa, Kyoko 松川恭子. "宣教師による現地語のテキスト化とその帰結:インド, ゴア州 におけるキリスト教徒の言語アイデンティティの現在 [The Translation of Local Languages of the Christian Texts by Missionaries: The Present State of Christian Linguistic Identity in Goa, India]." 国立民族学博物館調査報告 [Senri Ethnological Reports] 62 (2006): 227-51.
- Murakami, Naojiro 村上直次郎, translator and Yanagiya, Takeo 柳谷武夫, editor. イエズス会 日本 通信(上)[*Japanese Reports of the Society of Jesus*, I]. Yushodo, 1968.

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> When the author of the Japanese book or article which is included in the bibliography wrote an English title along with the Japanese title, I cited the English title. Otherwise, I translated the Japanese titles into English.

- Ozay, Mehmet. "A Revisiting Cultural Transformation: Education System in Malaya During the Colonial Era." *World Journal of Islamic History and Civilization*, vol. 1, no. 1, 2011, pp. 37-48.
- Schurhammer, S. J., Georg. *Francis Xavier: His Life, His Times* II: *India, 1541-1545*. Translated by M. J. Costelloe, S. J. Jesuit Historical Institute, 1977.
- ---. Francis Xavier: His Life, His Times III: India, 1545-1549. Translated by M. J. Costelloe, S. J. Jesuit Historical Institute, 1980.
- ---. Francis Xavier: His Life, His Times IV: Japan and China, 1549-1552. Translated by M. J. Costelloe, S. J. Jesuit Historical Institute, 1982.
- Schurhammer, S. J., Georg and Wicki, S. J., Joseph, eds. *Epistolae S. Francisci Xaverii aliaque eius scripta*. 2 vols. Monumenta missionum Societatis Iesu, 1944-5.
- Taida, Ichiro. "The Earliest History of European Language Education in Japan: Focusing on Latin Education by Jesuit Missionaries." *Classical Receptions Journal* vol. 9, 2017, pp. 566–86.
- Takahashi, Hiroshi [高橋裕史], translator. 東インド巡察記 [Sumario de las cosas que pertenecen a la India Oriental y al govierno de ella]. Tokyo: Heibonsha, 2005.
- Teixeira, Manuel. *The Portuguese Missions in Malacca and Singapore* I: *Malacca*. Agência Geral do Ultramar, 1961.
- Tsuruta, Kurazo 鶴田倉造. "天草学林河内浦説の提唱 [Amakusa Collegio in Kawachiura]." 天草学林: 論考と資料集 [Amakusa Collegio]. Ed. Bunshi Tsuruta 鶴田文史. Amakusa Bunka Shuppansha, 1977. 25-48.
- Üçerler, S. J., M. Antoni J. "Jesuit Humanist Education in Sixteenth-Century Japan: The Latin and Japanese MSS of Pedro Gómez's 'Compendia' on Astronomy, Philosophy, and Theology (1593-95)." *Compendium Catholicae veritatis*, vol. 3: *Commentatries*. Ed. Kirishitan Bunko Library of Sophia University. Ozorasha, 1997. 11-60.
- Volpi, Vittorio. *Il visitatore: Un testimone oculare nel misterioso Giappone del XVI secolo.* Piemme, 2004.
- Wicki, S. J., Joseph. *Documenta Indica XIII (1583-1585)*. Monumenta Historica Soc. Iesu, 1975 Winstedt, Richard Olof. *Malaya and its History*. 4th ed. Hutchinson University Library, 1956.
- Worcester, S. J., Thomas. The Cambridge Encyclopedia of the Jesuits. Cambridge UP, 2017
- Xavier, P. D. Goa: A Social History (1510-1640). 2nd ed. Rajhauns Vitaran, 2010.



This article was published by

The East Asian Journal of Classical Studies
and is contained in Volume 1, 2022

(ISBN: 979-8-9870802-0)
and may be found at www.teajcs.com.